PRELIMINARY GEOTECHNICAL ASSESSMENT REPORT

VERONA SITE BLOCK 303, LOT 4 – TOWNSHIP OF VERONA BLOCK 301, LOT 5 & BLOCK 401, LOT 1 – TOWNSHIP OF MONTCLAIR ESSEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY

MATRIXNEWORLD Engineering Progress

Prepared for:

BNE Real Estate Group 16 Microlab Road Livingston, New Jersey, 07039

Prepared by:

Matrix New World Engineering, Land Surveying and Landscape Architecture, PC 26 Columbia Turnpike Florham Park, New Jersey 07932

Matrix No. 19-720 October 2019 Revised June 2023 GE49308 Michael J. Soltys, P.E

Director of Structural & Geotechnical Engineering

Engineering Progress

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0	INTRODUCTION
2.0	SITE LOCATION & PROJECT DESCRIPTION
3.0	GEOLOGIC SETTING
4.0	SUBSURFACE FIELD PROGRAM
4.1	SPT Borings
4.2	Permeability Testing
4.3	Laboratory Testing7
5.0	SUBSURFACE CONDITIONS
6.0	GEOTECHNICAL DESIGN PARAMETERS
6.1	General Geotechnical Parameters
6.2	Seismic Design Parameters
7.0	GEOTECHNICAL EVALUATION AND RECOMMENDATIONS
7.1	Site Preparation and Earthwork16
7.2	General Foundation Recommendations
7.3	Pavement, Slab & Utility Subbase Recommendations19
7.4	Excavations/Dewatering/Drainage
7.5	Controlled Fill
7.6	Supplemental Investigation Services
8.0	CLOSURE

FIGURES

1	Site Location Map
2	As-Drilled Boring Location Plan
3	Geologic Location Map

APPENDICES

- Soil Boring Logs А
- Soil Classification Tables В
- С
- Permeability Test Logs Geotechnical Laboratory Testing Results D
- Е Groundwater Assessment

Engineering Progress

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Matrix New World Engineering, Land Surveying and Landscape Architecture, P.C. (Matrix) has completed a geotechnical assessment to support the proposed construction in the townships of Verona and Montclair in Essex County, New Jersey (Site). Matrix provided geotechnical services as a consultant to BNE Real Estate Group (BNE). The project location is shown on the attached Site Location Map (Figure 1).

The purpose of the geotechnical engineering study was to evaluate the suitability of on-site soils for the support of a proposed apartment complex at the Site. Geotechnical borings were advanced in the project area for evaluation of the subsurface conditions. A total of 11 geotechnical borings (B-1 through B-6 and B-2-1 through B-2-5) were completed to depths ranging between 7 and 17 feet below ground surface (bgs). Two permeability tests were also conducted at a depth of 4 feet bgs at two boring locations to determine the drainage characteristics of the Site's subsurface. Additionally, 10 test pits were advanced for permeability testing purposes. Refer to Figure 2 for a plan of the as-drilled soil boring and test pit locations.

Matrix's geotechnical recommendations are based on an engineering evaluation of the subsurface conditions as indicated by the field exploration data and geotechnical laboratory test results on representative soil samples. These recommendations will address the geotechnical components of the anticipated construction to ensure that the proposed loads can be safely transferred to the underlying soil.

Engineering Progress

2.0 SITE LOCATION & PROJECT DESCRIPTION

The project site is located on the border of Verona (Block 303, Lot 4) and Montclair (Block 301, Lot 5 & Block 401, Lot 1) townships in Essex County, New Jersey. The Site currently consists of a private elementary school (Academy 360) with multiple asphalt parking lots and playground areas along the west edge of the property. The soil investigation was mostly conducted within the grassy areas surrounding the parking lots.

This project involves a subsurface investigation of the property in order to construct a new multi-story apartment building to replace the existing school building. Several supplementary structures are proposed to be constructed at the Site as well, including new roadways, parking lots, retaining walls, and a multi-level parking garage.

To assist in the future design and construction within the project area, geotechnical borings were advanced in the area of proposed construction to obtain information regarding the soil's structural properties. The 11 borings were located to provide the most useful information about the subsurface conditions. Refer to Figure 2 of this report for a map of the as-drilled soil boring locations.

Engineering Progress

3.0 GEOLOGIC SETTING

According to Bedrock Geologic Map of New Jersey (dated 2014), the Site location is founded on Orange Mountain Basalt which is typically fine-grained and massive to columnar jointed.

From the Web Soil Survey provided by the United States Department of Agriculture, the soils above bedrock at the Site are till moraine consisting primarily of Silty and/or Clayey Sand, or Silt.

The documented site conditions presented above are consistent with the findings from the subsurface investigation, in which all soils encountered were predominantly Sandy in nature, with varying amounts of Silt and Gravel. Wet soils were encountered in one boring (B-1) at approximately 7.2 feet bgs.

Engineering Progress

4.0 SUBSURFACE FIELD PROGRAM

The subsurface investigation was completed by generally accepted practices in the Geotechnical Engineering field and consisted of the advancement of 11 Standard Penetration Test (SPT) borings and 2 permeability tests using mud/water rotary drilling techniques and 10 test pits for permeability testing.

A Matrix Geotechnical Engineer provided full-time drilling oversight, soil logging, and sample collection. Matrix prepared the field boring logs, which included sample depths, SPT-N blow counts, soil/rock recovery, and soil/rock descriptions based on the Burmister Soil Classification System followed by the Unified Soil Classification System (USCS) letter symbol. Soil boring logs are provided in Appendix A. Classification tables and charts used to determine the soil attributes are included in Appendix B.

Upon the completion of the field program, representative samples were subjected to geotechnical laboratory analyses. Laboratory results aided in soil and rock classification and assessing the relevant engineering properties of the stratigraphic layers which were used in developing the revised geotechnical design recommendations outlined herein. Geotechnical laboratory reports are included in Appendix D.

4.1 SPT Borings

Matrix retained Boring Brothers, Inc. (Boring Brothers), located in Egg Harbor Township, New Jersey to complete the subsurface field program under observation of a Matrix Geotechnical Engineer qualified in Geotechnical Engineering in New Jersey. Between September 16 and 17, 2019, Boring Brothers advanced 6 geotechnical borings with a CME 55 ATV-mounted drill rig using mud or water rotary drilling techniques. On May 7, 2021, Boring Brothers advanced an additional 5 geotechnical borings with the same drilling equipment and techniques.

Split spoon (SS) samples were collected in accordance with *ASTM D-1586*, *Standard Method for Penetration Test and Split-Barrel Sampling of Soils*. A standard 2-inch outer diameter split spoon, two feet in length, was used to collect the soil samples. An automatic 140-pound hammer having a 30-inch drop was used to drive the split spoon sampler. As a part of boring observation, the SPT blow counts were recorded for the 0- to 6-inch interval, the 6- to 12-inch interval, the 12- to 18-inch interval and the 18- to 24-inch interval. The SPT N-values for design purposes are reported as the sum of the SPT N values observed for the above referenced 6- to 12-inch interval and the 12- to 18-inch interval that the split spoon sampler was driven.

Engineering Progress

The Matrix Geotechnical Engineer observed the split spoon samples and collected representative samples in sealed containers for further examination. All borings were continuously sampled to 12 feet bgs and at every subsequent 5-foot interval thereafter. In five borings, five feet of rock coring was conducted to obtain the quality of the existing bedrock at the Site. All borings were backfilled with soil cuttings and bentonite hole plug upon completion of the borehole. Boring B-5, which was completed within an existing asphalt basketball court, was patched after completion of sampling to return the location to its original condition.

4.2 Test Pits

A total of 10 test pits were excavated to obtain soil profile information at the potential locations of stormwater basins. Matrix retained Heritage Contracting Company (Heritage), located in Cranbury, New Jersey to advance test pits under observation of a Matrix Geotechnical Engineer. From October 5 through 7, 2022, Heritage advanced 10 test pits with a CAT 308C excavator to depths specified by the engineer. The test pit locations of the completed test pits were identified in the field by GPS. The locations are shown on Figure 2.

4.3 Permeability Testing

Falling head permeability testing was attempted in borings B-3 and B-4 at a depth of 4 feet bgs. Four-inch steel casing was advanced to the depth required for testing, followed by approximately 6 inches of Sand poured into the bottom of the casing. The test zone was allowed to soak in water for 30 minutes before testing to ensure adequate saturation of the ground. However, no water movement was observed within the casing during the pre-soak period, prompting cancellation of permeability testing in both locations at the Site.

Additional permeability testing was conducted in October 2022 in general conformance with the NJDEP Stormwater Best Management Practices Manual via the basin flood test or the double ring infiltrometer test method. Due to shallow bedrock and varying groundwater elevations due to recent heavy precipitation, the type of permeability test was determined in the field while advancing each test pit. In test pits where shallow bedrock was encountered, a basin flood test was conducted.

Basin flood tests were performed at the depth bedrock was encountered, as noted on the test pit logs in Appendix A. A 50 square foot test pit was advanced to bedrock and filled with 12 inches of water and allowed to drain over a 24-hour period. If the time required for the basin to drain completely was greater than 24 hours, the test was terminated. If the entirety of the water dissipated after the 24-hour period, the

12 inches of water were immediately replaced and allowed to dissipate for an additional 24 hours. Upon termination of the basin flood test, results were recorded and the permeability was calculated.

Basin flood tests were performed in TP-1 through TP-7, TP-9, and TP-10. The time required for the water to fully drain exceeded 24 hours in each of the test pits, therefore all basin flood tests were terminated and the bedrock can be considered to be a massive rock substratum.

One double ring infiltrometer test was conducted in test pit TP-8 at 4.75 feet bgs. The double ring infiltrometer test was attempted at least 12 inches above where the groundwater table or mottling was encountered; however, recent heavy precipitation may have impacted these levels. The double rings were inserted 2 to 3 inches into the soil then filled with water and allowed to presoak. Presoaking was carried out in two intervals of up to 30 minutes. The rings were then refilled, and the water level was measured in 30-minute intervals. When the drop in water level was stabilized, the permeability was calculated. The permeability rate in TP-8 was recorded as 0.625 inches per hour.

The findings from the test pit exploration and permeability testing are summarized below. Basin flood tests were performed in TP-1 through TP-7, TP-9, and TP-10. One double ring infiltrometer test was performed in TP-8.

Test Pit	Excavation Depth (feet bgs)	Perched Groundwater Depth (feet bgs)*	Mottling Starting Depth (feet bgs)	Test Depth (feet bgs)	Permeability Rate, K (in/hr) ⁺
TP-1	6	NE	3	6	N/A
TP-2	4	NE	3.5	4	N/A
TP-3	6	NE	2	6	N/A
TP-4	8.5	NE	3	8.5	N/A
TP-5	5	NE	5	5	N/A
TP-6	12	6	2	12	N/A
TP-7	6	2	2	6	N/A
TP-8	4.75	3.5	2.5	4.75	0.625
TP-9	7	6	3	7	N/A
TP-10	4.5	4.5	2	4.5	N/A

Table 4.1 – Test Pit Summary

MATRIX**NEWORLD** Engineering Progress

*NE = Not Encountered

 $^+$ N/A = Test was terminated and a permeability rate was not calculated

Based on the results of the permeability testing, the existing soils above bedrock possessed unsatisfactory drainage properties (very low permeability rates) and should not be utilized for future stormwater management practices at the Site. Permeability testing logs are provided in Appendix C of this report.

Matrix completed a separate assessment of the hydrogeological conditions at the Site and surrounding area (see Appendix E). Since the Site is located on a rocky ridge and the elevation of the Site is higher than the surrounding area and tributary, the water table can be anticipated in the valley rather than at a shallow depth on Site. Heavy rainfall was noted in the days prior to and during the test pit excavations conducted in October 2022. The saturation and soil mottling in some of the test pits can be attributed to these heavy rainfall events.

Based upon this review, the ground water and mottling encountered in the geotechnical investigation are not the result of the true groundwater level but instead a perched water condition.

4.4 Laboratory Testing

In addition to the field investigation, a laboratory testing program was conducted to determine additional pertinent engineering characteristics of representative samples of on-site soils and rock. The laboratory testing program was performed in general accordance with applicable ASTM standard test methods and included physical/textural testing of representative samples of various strata.

Upon review of the boring logs, Matrix selected representative samples for laboratory testing. Laboratory testing of selected samples was completed by TerraSense, LLC, located in Totowa, New Jersey. The following table presents a summary of the testing program. The results of the laboratory testing program were used to assist in developing geotechnical design parameters and recommendations, and are provided in Appendix D.

Engineering Progress

Test	Testing Procedure	Quantity Performed	Sample Locations and Depth Intervals
Water Content	ASTM D2216	8	B-1: 2-4', 4-6', 15-17' B-2: 2-4', 6-8', 10.3-11.1' B-3: 0-2' B-5: 5-5.75'
Sieve Analysis	ASTM D422	1	B-1: 2-4'
Combined Sieve and Hydrometer	ASTM D422	1	B-3: 0-2'
Percent Fines	ASTM D1140	3	B-1: 15-17' B-2: 2-4', 6-8'
Atterberg Limits	ASTM D4318	3	B-1: 4-6', 15-17' B-2: 6-8'
Rock Unconfined Compression	ASTM D7012C	2	B-2: 10.3-11.1' B-5: 5-5.75'

Table 4.3-1: Laboratory Testing Program

Engineering Progress

5.0 SUBSURFACE CONDITIONS

The subsurface conditions beneath the Site can be characterized by the following stratigraphy, proceeding from the surface materials downward, unless noted otherwise below. Classification tables and charts used to determine the soil attributes are included in Appendix B.

Surficial Materials

All borings, with the exception of boring B-5, were completed within grassy areas that surround the existing school building and parking lots. Boring B-5 was completed within an asphalt basketball court at the northeast corner of the Site. As such, the surficial material at this location consisted of 6" of asphalt.

Upper Stratum: Silty Sand (SM)

Beneath the surficial material in all borings is a layer of predominantly fine Sand and Silt with varying amounts of Gravel. This layer extended to depths ranging from 1.58 to 6 feet bgs.

The SPT N-values within this layer ranged from 3 to 34 blows per foot (bpf), which is indicative of very loose to dense granular soil. The SPT N-values for the Upper Stratum are summarized in the table below.

Soil Boring Location	USCS Group Symbol	Depth Below Ground Surface	SPT N-Values
B-1	SM	0-2'	5
B-2	SM	0-6'	5-26
B-3	SM	0-4.33'	3-34
B-4	SM	0-4'	12-16
B-5	SM	0.5-4.42'	15-27
B-6	SM	0-1.58'	19
B-2-1	SM	0-9'	7-35
B-2-2	SM	0-14'	3-32
B-2-3	SM	0-9.25'	3-23

Table 5.0-1: SPT N-Values for Upper Stratum

Intermediate Strata: Varies (CL, SM, SC, SP, ML)

Underlying the uniform Upper Stratum (Silty Sand) in borings B-1 and B-2, varying layers of soils were observed before bedrock was encountered. These layers were either predominantly Sand, Silt, or Clay, with little to trace amounts of Gravel observed throughout. In boring B-1, these layers began at 2 feet bgs and

extended to 17 feet bgs (boring terminated at this depth). In boring B-2, these layers were encountered from 6 to 9 feet bgs, immediately underlain by bedrock.

The SPT N-values within this layer generally signified medium-dense soil material, though two loose N-values (9 and 6 bpf) were recorded in boring B-1 at 2 and 15 feet bgs, respectively. The soil classifications and SPT N-values for these Intermediate Strata are summarized in the table below.

Soil Boring Location	USCS Group Symbol	Depth Below Ground Surface	SPT N-Values
B-1	CL	2-4'	9
B-1	SC	4-6'	20
B-1	SM, SP	6-13.5'	15-24
B-1	SC	13.5-17'	6
B-2	SC-SM	6-8.33'	30
B-2	SM	8.33-9'	100/6"

 Table 5.0-2: SPT N-Values for Intermediate Strata (Borings B-1 & B-2)

Decomposed Bedrock

Underlying the Upper Stratum in borings B-3, B-5, and B-6 is weathered Basalt bedrock. This decomposed bedrock had been broken down into a predominantly coarse-to-fine Gravel soil with some coarse-to-fine Sand. This layer was encountered at depths ranging from 1.58 to 4.42 feet bgs.

Split-spoon refusal was encountered at the top of the decomposed bedrock in borings B-3 and B-5, and 5 inches into the weathered rock in boring B-6. Borings B-2-1 through B-2-5 were terminated upon encountering this layer and rock cores were not collected. The SPT N-values for this Decomposed Bedrock layer are summarized in the table below.

Table 5.0-3: SPT N-Values for Decomposed Bedrock

Soil Boring Location	USCS Group Symbol	Depth Below Ground Surface	SPT N-Values
B-3	CWR	4.33-5'	N/A*
B-5	CWR	4.42-5'	N/A*
B-6	CWR	1.58-2'	100/5"
B-2-1	CWR	9'	N/A
B-2-2	CWR	14'	N/A

Engineering Progress

B-2-3	CWR	9.25'	N/A
B-2-4	CWR	0'	N/A
B-2-5	CWR	2.25'	N/A

*Split-spoon refusal encountered at top of decomposed rock – drilled through to reach top of bedrock.

Bedrock: Basalt

Beneath the Upper Strata, Intermediate Strata, or Decomposed Bedrock layer in borings B-2 through B-6, sound basalt bedrock was encountered. Rock coring was conducted within the basalt to obtain information regarding the Site's existing underlying bedrock. Each core sample consisted of 5-foot runs and were taken from the top of sound bedrock at depths ranging from 2 to 9 feet bgs. The recovered rock was only slightly weathered in each boring, though each core possessed varying levels of fracturing. The Rock Quality Designations for the cores taken at the Site ranged from 0% (Boring B-3) to 88% (Boring B-4). Refer to the table below for the recorded bedrock core information for each borehole.

Soil Boring	Core	Run Length	Rock	Depth Below	Recovery	RQD
Location	Туре	(ft)	Туре	Ground Surface	(in)	(%)
B-2	NX	5	Basalt	9-14'	55	50
B-3	NX	5	Basalt	5-10'	49	0
B-4	NX	5	Basalt	4-9'	53	88
B-5	NX	5	Basalt	5-10'	57	57
B-6	NX	5	Basalt	2-7'	49	22

Table 5.0-4: Basalt Bedrock Coring Data

Groundwater

Wet soils were encountered at approximately 7.2 feet bgs during drilling in boring B-1. This depth pertains to an elevation of +513.5 (NJ State LIDAR Datum). It should be noted that the groundwater levels will vary with temperature, precipitation, and other climatic factors.

Matrix completed a separate assessment of the hydrogeological conditions at the Site and surrounding area (see Appendix E). Since the Site is located on a rocky ridge and the elevation of the Site is higher than the surrounding area and tributary, the water table can be anticipated in the valley rather than at a shallow depth on Site. Heavy rainfall was noted in the days prior to and during the test pit excavations conducted in

Engineering Progress

October 2022. The saturation and soil mottling in some of the test pits can be attributed to these heavy rainfall events.

Based upon this review, the ground water and mottling encountered in the geotechnical investigation are not the result of the true groundwater level but instead a perched water condition.

6.0 GEOTECHNICAL DESIGN PARAMETERS

6.1 General Geotechnical Parameters

The geotechnical design parameters in this report are derived from the field investigation and are based on accepted geotechnical standards and practices. The following table summarizes the recommended geotechnical design parameters for the various soil strata encountered at the Site. The values are based on review and interpretation of the subsurface investigation and laboratory test data results.

At the time of the geotechnical investigation, loading conditions and the final proposed grading plans were not available. Therefore, certain assumptions were made for the recommendations provided in this report.

An allowable bearing capacity of 3,000 psf, as indicated in the following table, is recommended for foundations of permanent structures bearing on dense granular soils or decomposed bedrock at the Site. These values may also be used if another soil layer is encountered at the anticipated bearing stratum and replaced with Controlled Fill down to this layer.

Table 1806.2 of the 2018 International Building Code provides allowable coefficients of friction to be used in the evaluation of resistance to sliding. For the native dense granular soil and Controlled Fill, the recommended coefficient of friction against sliding is 0.25.

Engineering Progress

Stratum	Unit	it Angle St		Earth P Coeffi	ressure cient	Allowable Foundation	Lateral
	Weight (Φ ')		Cu	Active	Passive	Pressure*	Bearing
	(pcf)	(deg)	(psf)	(Ka)	(Kp)	(psf)	(psf/ft bgs)
Basalt Bedrock	$\gamma = 185$ $\gamma' = 123$	50°	N/A	0.13	7.55	200,000	20,000
Controlled Fill/ Decomposed Bedrock	$\gamma = 125$ $\gamma' = 63$	32°	0	0.31	3.26	3,000	200
Existing Fill Material	$\gamma = 105$ $\gamma' = 43$	28°	0	0.36	2.77	2,000+	100
Native Dense Granular Soil (GP, SM, SC, SP-SM, SP) [10 < SPT N]	$\gamma = 125$ $\gamma' = 63$	32°	0	0.31	3.26	3,000	200
Native Loose Granular Soil (GP, SM, SC, SP-SM, SP) [SPT N ≤ 10]	$\gamma = 120$ $\gamma' = 58$	30°	0	0.33	3.00	2,000	150
Native Medium Silt (ML) [10 < SPT N ≤ 30]	$\gamma = 115$ $\gamma' = 53$	28°	200	0.36	2.77	1,500**	100
Native Clay Material (CL) Very Stiff [15 < SPT N ≤ 30]	γ = 110 γ' =48	-	2,000	-	-	2,000**	100
Native Clay Material (CL) Stiff [8 < SPT N ≤ 15]	$\gamma = 110$ $\gamma' = 48$	-	1,500	-	-	1,500**	100

Table 6.0-1: Geotechnical Design Parameters

 Notations:
 $\gamma =$ moist unit weight,
 $\gamma' =$ buoyant unit weight, and
 $c_u =$ average undrained shear strength.

 +
 Allowable foundation pressure is contingent upon either replacement of at least two feet of existing fill below the bottom of footing by a Controlled Fill (placed and compacted as described in Section 7.5), or upon confirmation that the field density of the existing fill material down to four feet below the bottom of footing meets 95% of the maximum dry density of the existing fill material

observed in Modified Proctor Tests.

These values are based on the 2018 International Building Code, New Jersey Edition, and adjusted for field conditions encountered.
 To increase the allowable foundation pressure above the values recommended in the table given above, further testing of soil will be required.

** Valid only for undrained conditions in cohesive soils due to newly applied loads.

• Coefficient of earth pressure at rest may be computed using Jaky's equation, $Ko = 1 - Sin \phi'$.

Engineering Progress

6.2 Seismic Design Parameters

Based on a review of the subsurface conditions relevant to section 1613 of the International Building Code 2018, the subject site may be classified as Site Class D. Seismic design parameters are presented in the table below.

For a Risk Category equal to I/II/III and One Second Design Acceleration (S_{Dl}) equal to 0.115 g, the Site may be assigned to Seismic Design Category (SDC) B.

Parameter	Values
0.2 sec. Bedrock Acceleration, S _s	0.276 g
1.0 sec. Bedrock Acceleration, S_1	0.072 g
Peak Ground Acceleration, PGA	0.164 g
0.2 sec. Site Coefficient, F_a	1.579
1.0 sec. Site Coefficient, F_{ν}	2.400
PGA Site Coefficient, F _{PGA}	1.471
0.2 sec. Design Acceleration, S_{DS}	0.291 g
1.0 sec. Design Acceleration, S_{DI}	0.115 g
Site Specific MCE Peak Ground Acceleration, PGA _M	0.242 g
Seismic Design Category, SDC	В

Table 6.2-1: Seismic Design Parameters

* Value(s) obtained from the Section Code 1613 Earthquake Loads; and corresponding Chapters 20 through 22 of the ASCE 7-10. The "g" is acceleration due to gravity, and g = 32.2 ft/s² or 9.81 m/s².

Engineering Progress

7.0 GEOTECHNICAL EVALUATION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The following sections present the results of our geotechnical engineering evaluation and recommendations for support of the planned construction.

7.1 Site Preparation and Earthwork

Prior to demolition and stripping operations, all utilities should be identified and protected. Existing pavements, topsoil, trees, roots, vegetative matter, and deleterious materials should be removed at least five feet beyond the limits of the proposed structure areas.

All remaining underground utilities and utility backfill should be evaluated to determine if these elements are suitable for support of the planned loads. The Contractor must keep those utilities to be reused in workable condition and protected from damage during earthwork activities. Utilities not planned for re-use should be removed from planned structural areas, capped off at the property lines, and either removed or abandoned in place. All soils disturbed by utility abandonment operations should be removed or re-compacted in-place.

The Site shall be excavated or filled to the proposed design grades as defined by the Structural Engineer. All soils within the Upper and Intermediate Strata (see Section 5.0) are not recommended for reuse on Site for geotechnical purposes due to the high Silt and/or Clay content in these layers. Foundations may bear on any soil layers encountered at the Site, though allowable foundation pressures will vary and potentially lead to differential settlement of the proposed structures (refer to Table 6.0-1 for recommended geotechnical design parameters). Actual bearing conditions of the materials within the foundation areas should be confirmed in the field during excavation, by inspection, under the direction of a Professional Engineer registered in the State of New Jersey.

Prior to placing any fill materials to raise grades to designed and subgrade elevations as necessary, the existing exposed subgrade soils should be compacted to a firm and unyielding surface with several passes in two perpendicular directions of a minimum 10-ton vibratory, smooth drum roller. To help identify any soft or loose pockets which may require removal and replacement or further investigation after compaction of the subgrade, the surface should be proof rolled in the presence of the owner's geotechnical engineer. Typical equipment used for the proof-rolling effort consists of a fully loaded tandem axle truck; and if site constraints limit the use of this equipment, equivalent alternatives may be considered subject to engineer approval. Proof-rolling should be conducted after a suitable period of dry weather to avoid degrading an

Engineering Progress

otherwise acceptable subgrade. Any fill or backfill should be placed and compacted in accordance with the recommendations provided herein. If construction activities are performed during winter months, all frozen soils encountered at or below proposed subgrade elevations should be removed and replaced with Controlled Fill in accordance with the recommendations herein.

Every effort should be made to minimize disturbance of the on-site soils by construction traffic and surface runoff. The on-site soils will deteriorate when subjected to repeated construction traffic and will likely require removal and replacement. Disturbed soils shall be re-compacted, or over-excavated down to the undisturbed soils. Any type of disturbance to moisture-sensitive soils can potentially affect settlement, bearing capacity and the shrinkage/swelling of clays. The services of a geotechnical engineer should be retained to inspect soil conditions during construction and verify the suitability of prepared foundations for support of the design loads.

Development of the Site during periods of favorable weather and stringent quality control of soil moisture will be critical to construction schedules. Construction haul roads should be constructed throughout the Site prior to the start of construction to maintain site access and construction traffic. During construction, the exposed surface soils should be regraded and sealed at the end of each day with a smooth static drum roller to prevent ponding. If subgrade soils are overly wetted, over excavation should be anticipated.

7.2 General Foundation Recommendations

At the time of the subsurface inspection, final structure layouts, elevations, and loadings were not known. From preliminary Site layout and grading plans, it appears as though significant cuts and fills of the existing grade will be required prior to construction of the proposed building, parking garage, and roadways. Matrix's foundation recommendations are based upon the existing soil conditions at the Site, though may require revision upon addition of Controlled Fill to raise Site grades as necessary.

Based on the results of the subsurface investigation, Matrix anticipates that the proposed apartment building, parking garage, and various retaining walls at the Site will be founded upon or within the existing basalt bedrock located at shallow depths throughout the property. Due to the shallow location of rock throughout, deep foundations are recommended to provide anchorage of the foundations into the bedrock to resist significant uplift loading and overturning of the proposed structures. However, shallow foundations may be preferred in areas of certain structures' footprints where uplift is not a concern. See below for a detailed description of foundation options, including feasibility analysis for each alternative.

Engineering Progress

Shallow Foundations

Based on information obtained during the current subsurface investigation, Matrix has provided an option for the proposed buildings and retaining walls to be supported by conventional shallow foundations such as strip footings, spread footings, or mat foundations.

To ensure adequate frost protection, the shallow foundation bottoms should be placed at least 42" below the finished grade, provided the respective allowable bearing capacity of the subgrade soil recommended on Table 6.1-1 meets the footing pressure. If any soft or loose soils are encountered, the unsuitable material should be removed, replaced, and compacted with new Controlled Fill as per Section 7.5 of this report. The excavated subgrade should be protected from prolonged exposure to air and water to minimize the damaging effect of weathering, to provide sufficient bearing capacity and to reduce differential settlement. To protect the subgrade material, it is recommended that the exposed subgrade be covered with at least 4" to 6" of compacted ³/4" stone. All foundation bottoms should be completely cleaned of loose material or debris and maintained in a dry condition immediately prior to the placement of the subgrade base course. A professional engineer competent in the field of geotechnical engineering, and registered in the State of New Jersey, should verify the suitability of the subgrade.

Settlement of the existing Clay or Silt layers encountered within the western and southwestern portions of the Site (boring B-1 and B-2 locations) may be an issue following the placement of thick layers of Controlled Fill, as a significant new soil weight will be imposed upon these compressible soils. Excessive settlement of these layers is not expected at this project site, as the existing Clay or Silt material is typically stiff or dense in nature and above the groundwater table. Nonetheless, substantial compaction operations in conformance with Section 7.1 should be completed and benchmark elevations measured between passes to confirm no additional settlement or consolidation is encountered. Matrix would also recommend the Contractor allows sufficient time for any additional settlement or consolidation of cohesive materials as a result of the additional fill before foundation or pavement construction operations commence. Settlement should be continuously monitored during placement of fill and during construction to measure settlement, if any, of the existing compressible soil layers.

If the uncertainties and risk regarding the existing cohesive material are troublesome, potential soil settlement beneath shallow footings can be prevented by the removal of these layers to at least half of the footing's influence depth (approximately 4 times the width of footing for strip foundations, and 2 times the

Engineering Progress

footing width for square footings) or alternatively utilizing ground improvement or deep foundations. The removed soil should then be replaced with Controlled Fill material as described in section 7.5 of this report. Any over-excavation to be restored with Controlled Fill will need to extend at least one foot laterally beyond footing edges for each vertical foot of over-excavation. Lateral over-excavation can be reduced if the grade is restored with lean concrete or approved flowable fill. The bottom of over-excavations should be compacted with walk-behind compactors, vibrating plates, or plate tampers ("jumping jacks") to compact locally disturbed materials.

Actual bearing conditions of the materials within the foundation areas should be confirmed in the field during excavation, by inspection, under the direction of a Professional Engineer registered in the State of New Jersey. If unsuitable soil, varying from what was encountered during the subsurface investigation, is encountered at the Site, a deep foundation support system may be utilized for the proposed structures. If such a situation is encountered, Matrix shall assess and reevaluate a viable deep foundation system. However, Matrix does not anticipate the need for deep foundations at this Site.

If significant uplift forces are a concern for proposed structures at the Site, a micropile deep foundation system can be utilized to resist these loads. The micropiles can be utilized beneath the shallow spread or strip footings (detailed above) to provide sufficient uplift resistance and stability for structures subject to high wind or seismic loads. At this moment, Matrix rules out any such situation will be encountered.

7.3 Pavement, Slab & Utility Subbase Recommendations

The proposed redevelopment of the project site is anticipated to include slab-on-grade construction for the sidewalks and floors of the proposed structures at the Site, along with pavement construction for roadways, parking lots, and other paved areas. The bottom of the subgrade should be excavated clean, so a hard bottom is provided for the support of the structures or utility pipes. The subgrade of the finished floors or the paved areas is anticipated to be constructed either within the top four feet of existing grade or within the new fill to be placed throughout the Site to raise grades, as required. All fill used to establish the subgrade level, as necessary, should be Controlled Fill, placed and compacted under engineering controls as per Section 7.5 of this report. To protect concrete slabs exposed to frost heave, controlled crack joints and shrinkage joints should be provided at regular intervals.

An 8-inch-thick layer of ³/₄-inch crushed clean stone shall be placed as base course between the subgrade and the bottom of concrete slabs. The bottom and sides of the crushed clean stone layer should be separated

Engineering Progress

from the underlying subgrade by installing a layer of geotextile fabric such as Mirafi 500X or equivalent, so that the voids in the crushed stone are not filled in with fines brought into the space by water. In areas where the water collected in the crushed stone layer cannot be drained freely out of the base course, an alternative drainage system may be evaluated to improve the drainage. In the absence of proper drainage, the trapped water in the stone voids may cause frost heave that can ultimately result in damage to the exposed slabs-on-grade. It should be noted that periodic repairs may be needed due to possible risks of damage in extreme weather conditions; particularly if the trapped water fully saturates the voids and freezes.

The proposed construction at the Site is not expected to change the daily vehicular traffic imposed upon the existing asphalt surfaces. For this reason, Matrix recommends that any new roadways at the Site be of similar composition that is currently in place in the existing asphalt roadways and parking lots. At a minimum, Matrix would recommend the pavement section to consist of the following composition:

- Surface Course: 1.5" minimum compacted thickness with 9.5M64 Hot Mix Asphalt (HMA)
- Base Course: 3.5" minimum compacted thickness with 19M64 HMA
- Subbase: 6" minimum compacted thickness with Dense Graded Aggregate (DGA)

The properly prepared Controlled Fill/backfill materials in paved areas are expected to yield a minimum subgrade modulus (k) of 75 psi/in. If any soft or loose soils are encountered, the unsuitable material should be removed, replaced, and compacted with new Controlled Fill as per Section 7.5 of this report. Should the thickness of unsuitable soil to be removed be greater than 3 feet in paved areas, deep foundations are recommended as a viable option. If such a situation is encountered, Matrix shall assess and reevaluate a viable deep foundation system. At this moment, Matrix rules out any such situation will be encountered.

If a utility trench excavation becomes soft due to the inflow of surface water or groundwater, a minimum of six inches of crushed stone shall be placed on the bearing soil to provide a firm base for support of the pipe.

7.4 Excavations/Dewatering/Drainage

Excavation near existing foundations shall not remove the existing lateral or vertical support without protecting the existing foundation against settlement or lateral translation by providing underpinning or shoring. Underpinning and shoring should be provided as per section 1804 of the 2018 International Building Code. The contractor is solely responsible for construction site safety, including excavation safety. Excavations should be performed in accordance with the requirements of 29 CFR Part 1926, OSHA Safety

Engineering Progress

and Health Regulations for Construction, Excavations. It is anticipated that excavations will generally be open cut. The fill and underlying soils, above and below the water table, are considered Type C soils. The maximum allowable slopes stipulated by OSHA for Type C soils are 1.5 H:1 V. Flatter slopes may be required based on actual conditions encountered, which should be evaluated by a competent person (as defined by OSHA) to ensure that safe excavation methods and/or shoring and bracing requirements are implemented. Sheeting and bracing, if required, should be designed by a Professional Engineer licensed in New Jersey with earth and water pressures, as well as equipment and other surcharge loads, considered.

Perched groundwater was encountered at an approximate elevation of +513.5 (NJ State LIDAR Datum) during the subsurface exploration program. This elevation is expected to be much lower than any anticipated structure or foundations at the Site. It should be noted that the true groundwater table was not identified during this investigation. Construction dewatering is not anticipated for this project. Nonetheless, presence of groundwater at foundation depths may severely impede the constructability of structures due to possible inflow of groundwater into the open excavation. As stated before, groundwater levels will vary with temperature, precipitation, and other climatic factors. The appropriate measures to be taken for groundwater control during construction, if necessary, should be determined in the field at the time of excavation and are the responsibility of the contractor.

7.5 Controlled Fill

Matrix recommends that portions of the on-site natural soil may be reused for backfilling as Controlled Fill if it meets the requirements provided within this section, is subjected to removal of all unsuitable material such as topsoil, boulders, concrete, brick, organic matter, etc. and is approved by the owner's Professional Engineer licensed in New Jersey and qualified in geotechnical engineering. If the excavated fill material and on-site natural soils cannot be reused, imported structural fill should be used as Controlled Fill. The imported Controlled Fill should be a granular, structurally sound, free-draining fill, free of organic material and any other deleterious material. Controlled Fill should be a natural Sand or Sand and Gravel mixture with no particles larger than three inches and the material passing the No. 200 sieve shall be non-plastic. The chosen Fill soil should meet the gradation of Table 7.5-1 below.

Engineering Progress

Sieve Size Designation	Percentage Passing by Weight
Passing 3 inch	100
Passing 2 inch	90 - 100
Passing 1/4 inch	30 - 70
Passing #10	15 - 60
Passing #40	5 - 40
Passing #200	0-10

Table 7.5-1: Grain Size Distribution for Controlled Fill

Controlled Fill shall be placed in lifts not exceeding twelve (12) inches thick, in loose state. Should the Controlled Fill be compacted with a plate compactor or jumping jack compactor, the Fill must be placed in lifts not exceeding eight (8) inches thick, in loose state. Each lift of backfill should be compacted to at least 95 percent of the maximum dry density within three percent of the optimum moisture content, as determined in accordance with the procedures of ASTM D1557, *Laboratory Compaction Characteristics of Soil Using Modified Effort* (56,000 ft-lbf/ft³ (2,700 kN-M/M³)). Controlled Fill placed within ten feet of walls, foundations, utility lines and auxiliary structures should be compacted with plate compactors; the lift thickness should be adjusted, if necessary, to obtain the required degree of compaction. In-place density tests should be performed at a frequency of not less than one per 2,500 sf of backfill placed, and not less than one test per two feet of material placed. In addition, if compaction is being conducted near an existing foundation, the Controlled Fill shall be placed in lifts and compacted such that it does not damage the existing foundation.

Appropriate documentation, with supporting laboratory test results for proposed fill materials, should be submitted for approval prior to its use. Grain size distribution, maximum dry density, optimum water content determinations, and plasticity of the soil should be performed on representative samples of the proposed Controlled Fill.

Preparation of the subgrade and the placement of fill should be performed under the oversight of a qualified geotechnical engineer, or a technician under their direction. No fill material should be placed in areas where free water is standing, on frozen subgrade areas, or on surfaces which have not been approved by qualified geotechnical personnel.

Engineering Progress

7.6 Supplemental Investigation Services

A qualified geotechnical engineer should perform inspection, testing, and consultation during construction as described in previous sections of this report. Monitoring and testing should be performed to verify that suitable materials are used for Controlled Fill, and that they are properly placed and compacted over suitable subgrade soils. The excavated materials and the on-site natural soil to be reused as Controlled Fill shall be approved for reuse by the owner's geotechnical engineer prior to reuse.



8.0 CLOSURE

This report has been prepared to assist BNE with the proposed construction at their Site in Verona and Montclair, New Jersey. The conclusions and recommendations provided within this report were prepared based on our understanding of the project and through the application of generally accepted soils and foundations engineering practices. No warranties, expressed or implied, are made. Matrix should be notified of any changes to the planned construction or if subsurface conditions differing from those described herein are encountered, so the impact on the geotechnical recommendations can be evaluated.

FIGURES





EXISTING		PROPOSED
-0- 	UTILITY POLE GUY ANCHOR	← ►
	BASIN	
ME	EAN HIGH WATER L	INE
	<u>EASEMENTS</u> <u>EASEMENTS</u> <u>DRAINAGE</u> <u>EASEWER</u> <u></u>	
ST	ACCESS	 ENT
WETLAN	D BUFFER (CONSE	RVATION)
	RIPARIAN BUFFER	





APPENDIX A

SOIL BORING LOGS

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-1**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT NO.:	19-720	_ PROJECT: _	ROJECT: Verona Site DATE:9/16/19									
PROJECT LOCATIO	DN:	Verona, New Je	ersey 07044		BORING L	OCATIO	DN: Woods E	East of Afte	erglow Ave/Su	nset Ave Intersection		
DRILLING EQUIPME	ENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV.:	520.7	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR		
DRILLING CONTRA	CTOR:	Boring Bro	others, Inc.		DRILLER:		Rob Dollar	II	SPECTOR:	Tim Pace		
CASIN	G and HAMM	FR		SAMPI	ER and HAMM	FR		6		I EVELS		

	CASING an				SAMIFLER a			GROUNDWATER LEVELS				
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth	
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"			9/16/19	10:15 am	7.2	N/A	
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"					

	Depth	CASING		:	SAMPLE		. <u>0</u> –		1 - 6
	Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symbe	Description Of Material	Tests
	- -	PUSH	S-1	SS	0-2	2-3-2-3 (67%)		S-1: Brown fine SAND and Silt, trace roots, wood, dry (SM)	
	(518.7))	S-2	SS	2-4	3-4-5-6 (75%)		S-2: Light Brown Silty CLAY, some fine Sand, trace fine Gravel, trace roots, dry (CL) WC: 18.0%, Gravel: 4.0%, Sand: 28.6%, Fines: 67.4%	Sieve
	55) PUSH 50	S-3	SS	4-6	9-9-11-10 (100%)		S-3: Light Brown fine SAND and Silty Clay, trace fine Gravel, dry (SC) WC: 13.9%, LL: 25, PL: 15, PI: 10	Atterberg Limits
	(514.7) Ţ	50	S-4	SS	6-8	14-11-13- 10 (92%)		S-4: Red-Brown mf SAND, little Clayey Silt, little fine Gravel, wet (SM)	
3S.GDT 6/3/21	- - - - 10) 100 60	S-5	SS	8-10	10-9-6-6 (50%)		S-5: Brown cmf SAND and cf Gravel, trace Silt, wet (SP)	
3 - 06.03.21.GPJ MATRIX EC	10) MUD	S-6	SS	10-12	10-9-8-8 (63%)		S-6: Brown mf SAND, little Silt, little cf Gravel, wet (SM)	
ORING LOGS	(507.2) MUD							
D NO GROUT 19-720 - FINAL BU	; (503.7)	S-7	SS	15-17	6-3-3-6 (50%)		S-7: Brown mf* SAND, some Clay, little fine Gravel, wet (SC) WC: 13.1%, Fines: 32.5%, LL: 19, PL: 11, PI: 8 4" Casing to 10 feet bgs Bottom of Borehole @ 17 ft.	Atterberg Limits; Pass No 200
NEWORLI									

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-2**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT NO .:	19-720	PROJECT:			Ver	DATE:	9/17/19			
PROJECT LOCAT		Verona, New J	ersey 07044	a South of Sou	th Parking Lot					
DRILLING EQUIP	MENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV .:	562.0	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR
DRILLING CONTRACTOR: E		Boring Br	others, Inc.		DRILLER	:	Rob Dollar	· I	NSPECTOR:	Tim Pace
	_									

	CASING an	d HAMMER			SAMPLER a	nd HAMMER		GROUNDWATER LEVELS				
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth	
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"							
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"					

Depth	CASING		\$	SAMPLE		이 일.		Loboratory
Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
-	PUSH	S-1	SS	0-2	1-2-3-3 (63%)		S-1: Brown fine SAND and Silt, trace fine Gravel, trace roots, moist (SM)	
-	PUSH	S-2	SS	2-4	8-6-6-8 (88%)		S-2: Red-Brown mf* SAND and Silt, trace cf Gravel, dry (SM) WC: 13.0%, Fines: 37.6%	Pass No 200
5 5	40 60	S-3	SS	4-6	11-12-14- 15 (79%)		S-3: Red-Brown mf* SAND and Silt, little cf* Gravel, dry (SM)	
(556.0 	80) 110	S-4	SS	6-8	17-15-15- 13 (63%)		S-4: Red-Brown fine SAND and Silt and Clay, little cf* Gravel, dry (SC-SM) WC: 12.1%, Fines: 38.5%, LL: 21, PL: 14, PI: 7	Atterberg Limits; Pass No 200
(553.7 (553.7 (553.0	110 90)WATER	S-5	SS	8-9 9-14	20-100/6" (100%) (92%)		S-5A (Top 4"): Same as Above, dry (SC-SM) S-5B (Bottom 8"): Red-Brown mf* SAND, some Silt, trace cf Gravel, \dry (SM)	Unconfined
515-100-10 515-100-100-10 515-100-100-100-100-100-100-100-100-100-	WATER			3-14	[50%]		A-1: Dark Gray BASALT, mf grained, moderately fractured, slightly weathered (WS) (BASALT) Compressive Strength = 22,170 psi	Comp.
NEWORLD NO GROUT 19-720 - FINAL BORIN							Bottom of Borehole @ 14 ft.	

BORING NO.: **B-2**

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-2-1**

SHEET 1 OF 1

PROJECT N	NO.: <u>19-</u>	7 20 PI	ROJECT:			Ver	ona Site			DA	TE:	5/07/21		
PROJECT L	JECT LOCATION: Verona, New Jerse				BORING LOCATION:					uthwest of So	st of School Building			
DRILLING E	QUIPMENT:	CN	IE 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELE\	/.:	DATUN	/I: NJ ST	ATE LIDAR		
DRILLING C	CONTRACTO	R:	Boring Bro	others, Inc.		DRILLER	:	Rob Do	ollar		0R: Br i	an Young		
CASING and HAMMER SAMPLER and HAMMER GROUNDWATER LEVELS							3							
Type	ID	Weight	Drop	Type		We	aht	Dron	Date	Time	Casing Depth			

Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"						
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"				

Depth	CASING		5	SAMPLE						
Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests		
-		S-1	SS	0-2	1-3-6-7 (33%)		S-1: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt (SM)			
- - - -		S-2	SS	2-4	3-4-3-11 (25%)		S-2: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt, trace f Gravel (SM)			
5 5		S-3	SS	4-6	19-20-15- 18 (42%)		S-3: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt, trace f Gravel (SM)			
-		S-4	SS	6-8	28-16-17- 14 (54%)		S-4: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt, trace f Gravel (SM)			
1 1		S-5	SS	8-9	32-50/3" (33%)					
A EGS.GU							Refusal (rock) at 9 feet bgs Bottom of Borehole @ 9 ft.			
00.03.21.6										
- 6901 9M										
19-120 - 1										

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-2-2**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT NO.: 19-720	PROJECT:			Vero	na Site		DATE:	5/07/21
PROJECT LOCATION:	Verona, New Je	ersey 07044		BORING L	OCATIO	DN:	North of School B	Building
DRILLING EQUIPMENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV.:	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR
DRILLING CONTRACTOR:	Boring Bro	others, Inc.		DRILLER:		Rob Dollar	INSPECTOR:	Brian Young

	CASING an	Id HAMMER			SAMPLER a	NO HAMIMER		GROUNDWATER LEVELS				
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth	
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"							
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"					

	Depth	CASING		ę	SAMPLE		일		Loboratory
	Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
	-		S-1	SS	0-2	1-2-1-2 (25%)		S-1: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt (SM)	
			S-2	SS	2-4	4-4-5-13 (63%)		S-2: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt (SM)	
	_ 5		S-3	SS	4-6	20-6-7-6 (50%)		S-3: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt (SM)	
	- -		S-4	SS	6-8	13-9-8-6 (54%)		S-4: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt (SM)	
SDT 6/3/21	- -		S-5	SS	8-10	4-5-7-5 (46%)		S-5: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt (SM)	
MATRIX EGS.0	10 		S-6	SS	10-12	8-10-12-15 (54%)		S-6: Brown cmf SAND, little mf Gravel (SM)	
3S - 06.03.21.GPJ	- 		S-7	SS	12-14	21-17-15- 20 (38%)		S-6: Brown cmf SAND, little mf Gravel (SM)	
30RING LOC	_		S-8	SS	14-16	50/0"		Bottom of Borehole @ 14 ft.	
720 - FINAL E									
GROUT 19-									
EWORLD NO									
Ξl									

140 lbs

Auto

30"

AUTO

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-2-3**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT N	NO.: <u>19</u>	-720 P	ROJECT:			Ve	rona S	ite		DA	TE:	5/07/21
PROJECT L	OCATION:	Vei	rona, New Je	ersey 07044		BORING	LOCA	ATION:		North of Pa	rking Lot	
DRILLING E	QUIPMENT	: CN	IE 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELE	/.:	DATUN	/I: NJ ST	ATE LIDAR
DRILLING C	CONTRACTO	OR:	Boring Bro	others, Inc.		DRILLE	R:	Rob Do	ollar	INSPECTO)r: Bri	an Young
	CASING an	d HAMMER			SAMPLE	ER and HA	MMER			GROUNDWA	ATER LEVELS	3
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	W	eight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8'	•						

140 lbs

30"

l									
[Depth	CASING		;	SAMPLE		ol o		
	Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
	-		S-1	SS	0-2	1-2-1-4 (50%)		S-1: Brown cmf SAND (SM)	
	 -		S-2	SS	2-4	4-5-6-8 (58%)		S-2: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt, trace mf Gravel (SM)	
	5 5		S-3	SS	4-6	16-14-9-6 (46%)		S-3: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt, trace mf Gravel (SM)	
			S-4	SS	6-8	5-6-8-9 (8%)		S-4: Brown cmf SAND, little Silt, trace mf Gravel (SM)	
5.GDT 6/3/21	-		S-5	SS	8-9	16-21-50/3" (33%)		Bottom of Borehole @ 9 ft.	-
<u>is - 06.03.21.GF</u>									
L BORING LOG									
19-720 - FINA									
ALD NO GRUU									
ĒŴĊ									

BORING NO.: **B-2-3**

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-2-4**

SHEET 1 OF 1

PROJEC	PROJECT NO.: <u>19-720</u> PROJECT							Verona Site DATE:							5/07/	/21
PROJEC	T LOCAT	ION:		Vero	na, New J	ersey	/ 0704 4	<u>ا</u>	BOF	RING LOC	ATION:		East Corne	•		
DRILLIN	G EQUIPN	IENT:		CME	55	AN	GLE:	-90.0	DIR.	.: 9 (D ELE	V.:	DATU	M: <u>N.</u>	NJ STATE LIDAR	
DRILLIN	G CONTR	АСТО	R:		Boring Br	othe	rs, Inc.		DRII	LLER:	Rob De	ollar	INSPECTO)R:	Brian Young	
	CASI	NG and		IFR		<u> </u>		SAMPI				1	GROUNDW		/FLS	
Туре	I.D		Weid	aht	Drop	Type		I.D.		Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Dept	n Cas	ing Depth
							SS	1 3/8	s"	5				<u> </u> '		
						4	UTO			140 lbs	30"			1		
					_											
Depth	CASING			SAMPL	E		드일								boratory	
Feet	Blows/		e	, , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Blows	s/6"	apt			De	escription	Of Mater	ial			
(Elev.)	Feet Blows/ Elev.) Foot No. 수 요구 문 Blow 유민이 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문 문					. %) 9 %]								Tests		
	S-1 SS 0-2 5				50/	0"		Bottom	n of Bo	orehole @	0 ft.					

6/3/21
MATRIX EGS.GDT
06.03.21.GPJ
ORING LOGS -
) - FINAL B
- 19-72(
GROUT
ORLD NO
NEWC

BORING NO .:	
--------------	--

B-2-4

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-2-5**

SHEET 1 OF 1

PROJECT NO.: 19-720 PROJECT:							Verona Site DATE: 5						5/07/21				
PROJEC	T LOCAT	ION:		Verona	a, New Je	ersey	07044	<u>ا</u>	BO	RING LOO	CATI	ON:	South	east Corner	of Sch	nool Bu	ilding
DRILLIN	G EQUIPN	/ENT:		CME 5	5	ANC	GLE:	-90.0	DIR	t.:	90	ELE	V.:	DATI	JM: _	NJ ST	ATE LIDAR
DRILLIN	G CONTR	АСТО	R:	В	oring Bro	other	s, Inc.		DR	ILLER:		Rob D	ollar	_ INSPECT	OR:	Bri	an Young
	CASI	NG and						SVMDI	ED or		<u>, </u>						
Type			Wei	nht	Drop	Т	vne			Weight		Drop	Date	Time		LEVEL3	Casing Depth
FJ Stee	el 4"	'			Бтор		SS	1 3/8				2.00	2410			opui	outing Doput
Auto			140	bs	30"	A	υτο			140 lbs		30"					
Depth	CASING			SAMPLE			ie j										Laboratory
Feet	Blows/		e	er er	Blows	/6"	ymt			E)esc	ription	Of Mate	rial			Teete
(Elev.)	Foot	NO.	⊥	Ъе Бе	REC.	%) %1	Q Q										resis
. ,		Q 1	66	-	111	1		S 1. B	C (Dissure and CAND (CM)								
F		0-1	00	0-2	(54%	6)		3-1. Di	Own		5 (3)	vi)					
-																	
-																	
-		S-2	SS	2-2.3	50/3	8"		S-2: Bi	own	cmf SANI	D (SN	N)				г	-
					(33%	6)		Bottom	n of B	Borehole @) 2 ft						

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-3**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT NO .:	19-720	PROJECT:			Vero	ona Site			DATE:	9/16/19
PROJECT LOCAT	FION:	Verona, New J	ersey 07044	L	BORING		ON:	Woods V	Vest of Visitor I	Parking Area
DRILLING EQUIP	MENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV .:	542.0	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR
DRILLING CONTR	RACTOR:	Boring Br	others, Inc.		DRILLER		Rob Dollar		INSPECTOR:	Tim Pace
						-				

	CASING an	d HAMMER			SAMPLER a	nd HAMMER		GROUNDWATER LEVELS				
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth	
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"							
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"					

Depth	CASING		9	SAMPLE		<u>,0</u>		l abanatam (
Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
-	10	S-1	SS	0-2	2-2-1-2 (83%)		S-1: Brown fine SAND and Clayey Silt, little fine Gravel, dry (SM) *Bottom 6" of split spoon wet WC: 14.9%, Gravel: 13.6%, Sand: 45.1%, Fines: 41.3%, <2 μm: 7%	Sieve; Hydrometer
-	50 60	S-2	SS	2-4	10-12-22- 25 (83%)		S-2: Red-Brown mf* SAND and Silt, some cf* Gravel, dry (SM) *Top 10" of split spoon wet	
- - - (537.7	80 WATER	S-3	SS	4-4.3	100/4" (100%)		ےS-3: Red-Brown mf* SAND, some cf* Gravel, little Silt, wet (SM)	
(537.0 (537.0 	WATER	R-1	NX	5-10	(100%) (82%) [0%]		R-1: Dark Gray BASALT, mf* grained, closely fractured, slightly weathered (WS) (BASALT) 4" Casing to 4 feet bgs Bottom of Borehole @ 10 ft.	

B-3

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-4**

SHEET 1 OF 1

PROJECT NO.:	19-720	PROJECT:			Verc	na Site			DATE:	9/16/19
PROJECT LOCATI	ION:	Verona, New J	ersey 07044	<u>ا</u>	BORING L	OCATIC)N:	South F	Edge of North F	Parking Lot
DRILLING EQUIPM	IENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV.:	529.0	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR
DRILLING CONTR	ACTOR:	Boring Br	others, Inc.		DRILLER:		Rob Dollar	I	NSPECTOR:	Tim Pace

	CASING an	d HAMMER			SAMPLER a	nd HAMMER		GROUNDWATER LEVELS				
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth	
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"							
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"					

	Depth	CASING		5	SAMPLE		리인		l ab anatam i
	Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
		20	S-1	SS	0-2	2-6-6-3 (25%)		S-1: Brown fine SAND and Silt, trace coarse Gravel, trace roots, dry (SM)	
-	- 	40 25	S-2	SS	2-4	5-6-10-13 (75%)		S-2: Red-Brown mf* SAND, some Silt, some cf Gravel, moist (SM)	
	5	55)WATER	R-1	NX	4-9	(88%) [88%]		R-1: Dark Gray BASALT, fine grained, slightly fractured, slightly weathered (WS) (BASALT)	
-	- 								
1 6/3/21	- - (520.0	WATER						4" Casing to 4 feet has	
אא ו אוא בפט.פ	(,						Bottom of Borehole @ 9 ft.	
U0.U3.Z1.GPJ									
- SOUL DURING									
-720 - FINAL B									

B-4

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-5**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT NO.: 19-720	PROJECT:			Ve	rona Site			DATE:	9/17/19
PROJECT LOCATION:	Verona, New J	lersey 07044	L	BORING	LOCATIO	ON:	Southwes	t Corner of Ba	sketball Court
DRILLING EQUIPMENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV.:	552.6	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR
DRILLING CONTRACTOR:	Boring B	others, Inc.		DRILLEF	R:	Rob Dollar	- I	NSPECTOR:	Tim Pace

	CASING an	d HAMMER			SAMPLER a	nd HAMMER		GROUNDWATER LEVELS			
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"						
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"				

Depth	CASING		5	SAMPLE		<u>,</u> 9		l ek enetem (
Feet (Elev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
							6" Asphalt	
[(552.1) 25	S-1	SS	0.5-2	16-11-8 (39%)		S-1: Gray-Brown cmf* SAND, some Silt, little cf Gravel, dry (SM)	
-	30	S-2	SS	2-4	7-9-6-7		S-2: Same as Above, dry (SM)	
-	30				(4%)			
-	30	S-3	ss	4-4.4	100/5"		S-3: Same as Above, dry (SM)	
(548.2	110				(60%)	\square		
_ (547.6 	WATER	R-1	NX	5-10	(95%) [57%]		R-1: Dark Gray BASALT, cmf grained, moderately fractured, slightly weathered (WS) (BASALT) Compressive Strength = 13,760 psi	Unconfined Comp.
2/21 								
	WATER							
(542.6)						4" Casing to 5 feet bgs Bottom of Borehole @ 10 ft.	
06.03.21								
- SPOT								
BORING								
- FINAL								
19-72/								
D GKOD								
NEW								

BORING NO.: **B-5**

Engineering Progress

BORING LOG

BORING NO.: **B-6**

SHEET <u>1</u> OF <u>1</u>

PROJECT NO.:	19-720	PROJECT:			Vero	na Site			DATE:	9/17/19
PROJECT LOCAT	TON:	Verona, New J	ersey 07044	<u>ا</u>	BORING L	OCATIO	ON:	S	outh Corner of	f Site
DRILLING EQUIP	MENT:	CME 55	ANGLE:	-90.0	DIR.:	-90	ELEV.:	574.9	DATUM:	NJ STATE LIDAR
DRILLING CONTR	RACTOR:	Boring Br	others, Inc.		DRILLER:		Rob Dollar	I	NSPECTOR:	Tim Pace

	CASING an	d HAMMER			SAMPLER a	nd HAMMER		GROUNDWATER LEVELS			
Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Туре	I.D.	Weight	Drop	Date	Time	Depth	Casing Depth
FJ Steel	4"			SS	1 3/8"						
Auto		140 lbs	30"	AUTO		140 lbs	30"				

De	pth	CASING		:	SAMPLE		이 달.		Laboratory
Fe (Ele	eet ev.)	Blows/ Foot	No.	Type	Depth Feet	Blows/6" (REC. %) [RQD %]	Graph Symb	Description Of Material	Tests
-		20	S-1	SS	0-1.8	3-9-10- 100/4" (41%)		S-1A (Top 4"): Brown fine SAND and Silt, trace roots, moist (SM)	
- (5	73.5	95						S-1B (Bottom 5"): Gray c*f GRAVEL, some cmf Sand, dry (CWR/GP)	
(5 -	72.9	WATER	R-1	NX	2-7	(82%) [22%]		R-1: Dark Gray BASALT, mf grained, closely fractured, slightly weathered (WS) (BASALT)	
- 5									
Ŀ		WATER					\mathbb{X}		
(5	67.9))						4" Casing to 2 feet bgs	
3/21									
5.25									
KIX X									
MA									
-1.GP									
6.03.2									
0-20									
NIXO2									
NALE									
H - 02									
19-7									
D N O C									
OKLD									
NEM									

BORING NO .:

APPENDIX B

SOIL CLASSIFICATION TABLES

LOG NOTATION

Sample Classifications

- SS = Split Spoon
- NR = No Recovery
- NX = Rock Core
- SH = Shelby Tube
- REC = Soil Recovery
- RQD = Rock Quality Designation

Sand Classifications

- c = Coarse
- m = Medium
- f = Fine
- * = Predominant Grain Size

Soil Properties

- WC = Water Content
- PL = Plastic Limit
- LL = Liquid Limit
- PI = Plasticity Index
- OC = Organic Content

1 2 3 4 5 Well-graded gravels, gravel-sand mixture, little or no fines. Wide range in grain size and subs of all intermediate particle sizes.	stantial amounts For st e of sizes with	6 For undisturbed soils add information on tratification, degree of compactness, cementation, noisture condition, and drainage characteristics.	ffine		7 Dm		
Wide range in grain size and subs	stantial amounts Fe st e of sizes with	For undisturbed soils add information on tratification, degree of compactness, cementation, noisture condition, and drainage characteristics.	ffine	6	Da		
Do a local da local d	e of sizes with	noistate contaitoni, and draininge thatacteristics.	tace (р 2	$C_{u} = \frac{D_{00}}{D_{10}} \text{ Greate}$ $C_{e} = \frac{(D_{30})^{2}}{D_{10} \times D_{60}} \text{ E}$	r than 4 etween 1 and 3	
			Terrer 0	follow	Not meeting all g requirements for	radation GW	
00 <	v plasticity ML below).		Penending of	classified as symbols.	Atterberg limits below "A" line or P1 less than 4	Above "A" line with P1 between 4 and	
State State State State State State <td>CL below).</td> <td>Give typical name; indicate approximate percentages of sand and gravel, maximum size; angularity, surface condition, and hardness of the coarse grains; ocal or geologic name and other pertinent descriptive information; and symbol in parentheses.</td> <td>on. ain-size curve T</td> <td>grained soils are ring use of dual</td> <td>Atterberg limits above "A" line with P1 greater than 7</td> <td>7 are borderline cases requiring use of dual symbols.</td>	CL below).	Give typical name; indicate approximate percentages of sand and gravel, maximum size; angularity, surface condition, and hardness of the coarse grains; ocal or geologic name and other pertinent descriptive information; and symbol in parentheses.	on. ain-size curve T	grained soils are ring use of dual	Atterberg limits above "A" line with P1 greater than 7	7 are borderline cases requiring use of dual symbols.	
alf of material and support of all intermediate particle sizes. SW Well-graded sands, gravelly sands, Wide range in grain size and support of all intermediate particle sizes. of all intermediate particle sizes.	stantial amounts		eld identificati	s size) coarse- s SW, SP, C, SM, SC. Ine cases requi	$Cu = \frac{D_{60}}{D_{10}} \text{ Greater}$ $C_{e} = \frac{(D_{30})^{2}}{D_{10} \times D_{60}} \text{ F}$	than 6 Between 1 and 3	
up of to	e of sizes with		under fü	00 sieve GM, GF Borderli	Not meeting all g requirements for	radation SW	
W Silty sands, sand-silt mixtures. Nonplastic fines or fines with low (for identification procedures see	v plasticity ML below).	Example: Silty sand, gravelly; about 20% hard, angular gravel particles ¹ /2-in. maximum size; rounded and ubangular sand grains, coarse to fine: about 15%	ons as given u	er than No. 2	Atterberg limits above "A" line or P1 less than 4	Limits plotting in hatched zone with P1 between 4 and	
off off off off and and and and and and and	CL below).	ionplastic fines with low dry strength; well compacted and moist in place; alluvial sand; (SM).	fying the fractic Determine new	(fraction small Less than 59 More than 1 5% to 12%	Atterberg limits above "A" line with Pl greater than 7	7 are borderline cases requiring use of dual symbols.	
Identification Procedure on Fracti No. 40 Sieve Size.	ion Smaller than		n identi				
B C B C B C B C C <td>Toughness (Consistency near PL)</td> <td></td> <td>ze curve i</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Toughness (Consistency near PL)		ze curve i				
OF Signature O Signature Signature ML Inorganic silts and very fine sands, rock flour, silty or clayey fine sands or clayey silts with slight plasticity. None to slight Quick to slow	None	For undisturbed soils add information on structure,	se grain-si	Fo	LIQUID LIMI PLASTICITY CH r laboratory classifi	T IART cation of	
Image: Second	Medium	emolded states, moisture and drainage conditions	5		fine-grained so	ils	
Solution Organic silts and organic silty clays of light to low plasticity. Slight to medium	Slight	Give typical name: indicate degree and character of	Index	60	sporteg Solls at Equal Liquid Li		
Image: State of the state o	Slight to medium	plasticity; amount and maximum size of coarse grains; color in wet condition; odor, if any; local or geologic name and other pertinent descriptive	Plasticity	50 Two with 40	ghness and Dry Strength Increa 9 Increasing Placticity Index.	CH ALine	
Enorganic clays of high plasticity, fat High to very high None	High	nformation; and symbol in parentheses.		20	a o	1H 6	
Image: Second system Organic clays of medium to high plasticity, organic silts. Medium to high slow	Slight to E: medium C	Example: Clayey silt, brown; slightly plastic; small percentage		10F40	400 10	MI ML ML 20 30 40 50 60	70 80 90 10c
Highly Organic Soils Pt Peat and other highly organic soils. Readily identified by color, odor, frequently by fibrous texture	spongy feel and of dr	of fine sand; numerous vertical root holes; firm and dry in place; loess; (ML)					

 Boundary classifications: Soils possessing characteristics of two groups are de
 All sieve sizes on this chart are U.S. standard.
 Adopted by Corps of Engineers and Bureau of Reclamation, January 1952. GM-GC, well-graded gravel-sand mixture with clay binder. S. FOI sig bу g upsy

BURMISTER SOIL IDENTIFICATION METHOD

BURMISTER SOIL IDENTIFICATION METHOD

1. <u>SOIL MATERIAL</u> Composition, Gradation, and Plasticity Characteristics a) Soil Components and Soil Fractions

Sieve	3"	1"	3/8"	No. 10	No. 30	No	. 60	No. 200	
				2 mm				0.076 mm	0.02 mm
Granular		GRAV	/EL		SAND)		SI	LT
Component Fractions	coarse	mediu	ım f	ine coar	se medi	um	fine	coarse	fine
Clay Soil								CLAY	-SOIL
Components								Defined and	Named on a
								Plastici	ty Basis

b) Identifying Terms for Granular Soils

Composition and Proportion Terms for Components

Component		Proportion	Defining Range
		Terms	of Percentages
Principal Componer	nts- GRAVEL, SAND, SILT		50% or more
(all Uppercase)			
Minor Components	- Gravel	and	35 to 50%
	Sand	some	20 to 35%
	Silt	little	10 to 20%
		trace	1 to 10%
Gradation Terms for	r Granular Soils	ORGA	NIC SOILS
coarse to fine	all fractions more than 10%	Plastic	city Basis, as
coarse to medium	fine less than 10%		
medium to fine	coarse less than 10%	Organi	c SILT, H. PI
medium	coarse and fine less than 10%		
fine	coarse and medium less than 10%	Organi	ic SILT, L. PI
PLUS or MINUS sig	ns used to indicate upper or lower limits.		

 c) Identifying Terms for CLAY SOILS. Plasticity Basis for Combined Silt and Clay Components, Expressing the Relative Dominance of Clay

Overall Plasticity	Plasticity Index	Principal Component	Minor Component
Non-Plastic	0	SILT	Silt
Slight	1 to 5	Clayey SILT	Clayey Silt
Low	5 to 10	SILT & CLAY	Silt & Clay
Medium	10 to 20	CLAY & SILT	Clay & Silt
High	20 to 40	Silty CLAY	
Very High	more than 40	CLAY	

Example: Soil 60% coarse to fine Sand, 25% medium to fine Gravel, 15% Clayey Silt and color-brown.
 Identification: Br. coarse to fine SAND, some medium to fine Gravel, little Clayey Silt.

- References: 1) D. M. Burmister, "Principles and Techniques of Soil Identification" 29th Highway Research Board Proceedings, 1949.
 - "Identification and Classification of Soils An appraisal and Statement of Principles", ASTM Special Technical Publication No. 113, 1951.

Field Classification of Soil Using the USCS

SPT N-Value (corrected)	Apparent Density
0 - 4	Very loose
5 - 10	Loose
11 - 30	Medium Dense
31 - 50	Dense
> 50	Very Dense

Apparent Density of Coarse-Grained Soils

Consistency of Fine-Grained Soils

SPT N-Value (uncorrected)	Consistency	Compressive Strength (ksf)	Results of Manual Manipulation
< 2	Very Soft	< 0.5	Specimen (height = twice the diameter) sags under its own weight; extrudes between fingers when squeezed
3 - 4	Soft	> 0.5 - 1.0	Speciment can be pinched in to between the thumb and forefinger; remolded by light finger pressure
5 - 8	Medium stiff	> 1.0 - 2.0	Can be imprinted easily with fingers; remolded by strong finger pressure
9 - 15	Stiff	> 2.0 - 4.0	Can be imprinted with considerable pressure from fingers or indented by thumbnail
16 - 30	Very stiff	> 4.0 - 8.0	Can be barely imprinted by pressure from the fingers or indented by thumbnail
> 30	Hard	> 8.0	Cannot be imprinted by fingers or difficult to indent by thumbnail

APPENDIX C

PERMEABILITY TEST LOGS



Rt = Ratio of viscosity of water at test temperature to the viscosity of water at 20°C





TEST PIT LOG

					TEST PIT	NO.:	TP-	1
					SHEET	1	OF	1
PROJECT NO.: 19	PROJECT:	Ver	ona Site		DATE:	1	0/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:		/erona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME STA	RTED:	10:00:0	0 AM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	West of	Existing School Buidling		DATUM:	TIME FIN	ISHED:	10:30:0	0 AM
CONTRACTOR:	Hei	ritage Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LEV	/EL (IN): _	Not E	Incounter	ed
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
TEST PITS 19-720 - TEST PIT LOGS.GPJ MATRIX EGS.GDT 10/25/22 10 12 20 23 24 20 22 32 40 42 20 22 10 12 12 20 22 20 22 22 22 22 20 22 22 20 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22 20 22				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, wet (SM) Brown mf SAND, some Clay, trace of Gravel, slight mottling, wet (SC) Brown mf SAND, some Silt, trace of Gravel, wet (SM) Bedrock at 6 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 72 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	
				TEST PIT NO.:	TP-1

TEST PIT NO .:



TEST PIT LOG

					TEST PIT	NO.:	TP-2	
					SHEET	1	OF _	1
PROJECT NO.:19-72	O PROJECT:	Ve	erona Site		DATE:	1	0/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	Vero	na, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME STA	ARTED:	9:00:	00 AM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	West of Exis	sting School Buidling		DATUM:	TIME FIN	ISHED:	9:30:	00 AM
CONTRACTOR:	Heritag	e Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LE	VEL (IN):	Not E	ncounte	ered
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
Inches (Elev) 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45	Sam	Dep	Grap	Description Of Material Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, wet (SM) Brown CLAY, little mf Sand, trace of Gravel, slight mottling, wet (CL) Bedrock at 4 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 48 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	Tests

TEST PITS 19-720 - TEST PIT LOGS.GPJ MATRIX EGS.GDT 10/25/22



TEST PIT LOG

		TEST			TEST PI	Γ NO.: _	TP-3	
					SHEET	_1	OF	1
PROJECT NO.: 19-	720 PROJECT:	Vere	ona Site		DATE:	10)/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	Ve	rona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME ST.	ARTED:	10:30:0	0 AM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	Southwest of	of Existing School Buidling		DATUM:	TIME FIN	ISHED:	11:00:0	0 AM
CONTRACTOR:	Herit	age Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LEV	/EL (IN):		72	
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material		Laboratory Tests
Depth Inches (Elev) 5 10 15 20 30 30 55 60 65 70 70	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic	Description Of Material Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, wet (SM) Brown mf SAND, some Clay, trace of Gravel, wet (SC) Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, slight mottling, wet (SM) Bedrock at 6 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 72 in. Test Pit Backfilled.		Laboratory Tests
TEST PITS					TEST PIT NO.	TP-3

TEST PIT NO.:



TEST PIT LOG

			TEST PIT NO .:		IP-4			
					SHEET	_1	OF	1
PROJECT NO.: 19-	720 PROJECT:	Vero	ona Site		DATE:	1	0/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	Ve	erona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME ST.	ARTED:	1:30:00	PM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	Southwest	of Existing School Buidling		DATUM:	TIME FIN	ISHED:	2:15:00	PM
CONTRACTOR:	Herit	tage Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LE	/EL (IN):	Not E	Encounter	ed
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. F	Radiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
шильнальнальнальнальнальнальнальнальнальна				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little cf Gravel, precipitation seeping from multiple depths, slight mottling, wet (SM) Dark Brown mf SAND and CLAY, little cf Gravel, slight mottling, wet (SC)	
95 1413 19-720-1 EST 141 LOGS.GEV MATRIX EGS 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 10				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, wet (SM) Bedrock at 8.5 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 102 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	

TEST PIT NO .:

TP-4



TEST PIT LOG

					TEST PIT	NO.:	TP-5	
					SHEET	_1_	OF	1
PROJECT NO.: 19	720 PROJECT:		Verona Site		DATE:	10	0/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	v	erona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME ST	ARTED:	2:45:00) PM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	East	of Afterglow Avenue		DATUM:	TIME FIN	IISHED:	3:00:00) PM
CONTRACTOR:	Her	tage Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LE	VEL (IN):	Not E	ncounter	ed
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPEC	TOR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
11 PITS 19-720 - TEST PIT LOGS.GPJ MATRIX EGS.GDT 10/26/22 00 2 2 0 2 0 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, slight mottling, wet (SM) Bedrock at 5 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 60 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	
μ					

TEST PIT NO.: **TP-5**



TEST PIT LOG

					TEST PIT	TP-6		
					SHEET	_1_	OF	1
PROJECT NO.: 19	-720 PROJECT:		Verona Site		DATE:	10)/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	Ň	/erona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME ST	ARTED:	3:00:0	0 PM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	Eas	t of Afterglow Avenue		DATUM:	TIME FIN	IISHED:	3:30:0	0 PM
CONTRACTOR:	Her	itage Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LE	VEL (IN):		72	
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
5 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45 55				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little cf Gravel, slight precipitation seepage, mottling, wet (SM) Brown mf SAND and Silt, little Clay, little cf Gravel, precipitation seepage, slight mottling, wet (SM)	
60 65 70 75 80 85 90 95 100 110 110 110 111 115 120					
125 130 130 135 140				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little cf Gravel, wet (SM) Bedrock at 12 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 144 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	



TEST PIT LOG

					TEST PIT	NO.: _	TP-7	
					SHEET _	1	OF1	
PROJECT NO.: 19-72	PROJECT:		Verona Site		DATE:	10)/6/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	Vero	na, New Jersey	E	ELEV.:	TIME STA	RTED:	9:30:00 A	M
TEST PIT LOCATION:	North	ern Parking Lot	D	DATUM:	TIME FINI	SHED:	10:00:00	٩M
CONTRACTOR:	Heritag	e Contracting Co.		ROUNDWATER LEV	'EL (IN):		24	
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
шш 5				Asphalt	
10				Grey cf GRAVEL	
15				Brown mf SAND and CLAY, little cf Gravel, mottiling, wet (SC)	
20					
25					
40				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little cf Gravel, precipitation seeping, slight mottling, wet (SM)	
45					
50					
55					
Ē				Bedrock at 6 feet bgs.	
				Bottom of Test pit @ 72 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	
25/22					
DT 10/					
EGS.GI					
ATRIX E					
PJ M/					
OGS.0					
T PIT L					
0 - TES					
19-72					
ST PITS					
μ					 TP-7

TEST PIT NO.:



TEST PIT LOG

SHEET <u>1</u> OF	1
PROJECT NO.: <u>19-720</u> PROJECT: <u>Verona Site</u> DATE: <u>10/6/20</u>	22
PROJECT LOCATION: Verona, New Jersey ELEV.: TIME STARTED: _11:	0:00 AM
TEST PIT LOCATION: TIME FINISHED: TIME FINISHED:	30:00 AM
CONTRACTOR: Heritage Contracting Co. GROUNDWATER LEVEL (IN): 42	
EQUIPMENT: CAT 308 OPERATOR: T. Berking INSPECTOR: A. Radiol	3

I	Depth nches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material		Laboratory Tests
TEST PITS 19-720 - TEST PIT LOGS.GPJ MATRIX EGS.GDT 10/25/22	_5 _10 _15 _20 _25 _30 _35 _40 _45 _55				Asphalt Grey of GRAVEL Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, slight precipitation seepage, wet (SM) Brown/Grey CLAY, some mf Sand, little of Gravel, slight mottling, wet (CL) Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, slight precipitation seepage, wet (SM) Bottom of Test pit @ 57 in. Test Pit Backfilled.		
						TEST PIT NO.:	TP-8

TEST PIT NO.:



TEST PIT LOG

						TEST PI	T NO.:	TP	-9
						SHEET	_1_	OF _	1
PROJECT NO.:	19-720	PROJECT:		Verona Site		DATE:	1(0/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION	۱:	Ve	erona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME ST	ARTED:	11:30:	00 AM
TEST PIT LOCATION	:	Insi	de Fenced in Field		DATUM:	TIME FIN	NISHED:	12:00:	00 PM
CONTRACTOR:		Herit	age Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LE	VEL (IN):		72	
EQUIPMENT:	c	AT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	g INSPEC	TOR:	A. R	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
10 10 15 20 25 30 40 45				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little cf Gravel, trace debris, wet (SM) Brown mf SAND and Silt, little cf Gravel, slight mottling, wet (SM)	
100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100				Bedrock at 7 feet bgs.	
TEST PITS 19-720 - TEST PIT LOGS.GPJ MATRIX EGS.GDT 10/25/22				Bottom of Test pit @ 84 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	

TP-9



TEST PIT LOG

					TEST PIT	NO.: _	TP-10)
					SHEET	1	OF	1
PROJECT NO.: 19	-720 PROJECT:		Verona Site		DATE:	10	/5/2022	
PROJECT LOCATION:	\	/erona, New Jersey		ELEV.:	TIME STA	ARTED:	12:30:00	PM
TEST PIT LOCATION:	N	orthern Parking Lot		DATUM:	TIME FIN	IISHED:	1:00:00	AM
CONTRACTOR:	Her	itage Contracting Co.		GROUNDWATER LEV	/EL (IN): _		54	
EQUIPMENT:	CAT 308	OPERATOR:	T. Berking	INSPECT	OR:	A. Ra	adiola	

Depth Inches (Elev)	Sample No.	Depth Inches	Graphic Symbol	Description Of Material	Laboratory Tests
10 115 20 25 30 40 45 50				Brown mf SAND and Silt, little of Gravel, precipitation leaking from multiple depths, slight mottling, wet (SM)	
TEST PITS 19-720 - TEST PIT LOGS.GPJ MATRIX EGS.GDT 10/25/22				Bedrock at 4.5 feet bgs. Bottom of Test pit @ 54 in. Test Pit Backfilled.	

TEST PIT NO.: **TP-10**

APPENDIX D

GEOTECHNICAL LABORATORY TESTING RESULTS

Matrix New World #19-720 Verona Site (BNE Real Estate Group) LABORATORY SOIL TESTING DATA SUMMARY

BORING	SAMPLE	DEPTH			IDENTI	FICATIO	N TESTS			REMARKS
			WATER	LIQUID	PLASTIC	PLAS.	USCS	SIEVE	HYDRO.	
NO.	NO.		CONTENT	LIMIT	LIMIT	INDEX	SYMB.	MINUS	% MINUS	
							(1)	NO. 200	2 µm	
		(ft)	(%)	(-)	(-)	(-)		(%)	(%)	
B-1	S-2	2-4	18.0				CL	67.4		
B-1	S-3	4-6	13.9	25	15	10	SC			
B-1	S-7	15-17	13.1	19	11	8	SC	32.5		
B-2	S-2	2-4	13.0				SM	37.6		
B-2	S-4	6-8	12.1	21	14	7	SC-SM	38.5		
B-3	S-1	0-2	14.9				SM	41.3	7	

Note: (1) USCS symbol based on visual observation and Sieve and Atterberg limits reported.



TerraSense Analysis File: GrainSizeV5Rev1 (5/19)

Siev28a.xlsx 10/2/2019

Matrix New World Verona Site (BNE Real Estate Group) SUMMARY OF ROCK TESTING

SAMPLE	IDENTI	FICATION	STATE F	PROPER	TIES		ENGINEERING	PROPERTY	TESTS	REMARKS
Boring	Run	Depth	WATER	TOTAL	DRY	TEST	UNCONFINE	D COMPRES	SSION TESTS	
			CONTENT	UNIT	UNIT	TYPE		ASTM D7012	2)	
			(1)	WGT.	WGT.		COMPRESSIVE	AXIAL	ESTIMATED (5)	
						(2)	STRENGTH	STRAIN @	ELASTIC	
								FAILURE	MODULUS	
			(%)	(pcf)	(pcf)		(psi)	(%)	(psi)	
B-2	R-1	10.4-10.8	0.8	181	180	UC	22170	0.38	6E+06	
B-5	R-1	5.1-5.5	0.9	182	180	UC	13760	0.15	9E+06	

Notes: (1) Water contents determined after trimming and shearing.

(2) Test Type Abbreviations: UC: Unconfined Compression test with estimated elastic moduli determination

(5) Modulus estimated based on corrected gross deformations.

Prepared by: DM Reviewed by: GET Date: 10/2/2019 TerraSense, LLC 45H Commerce Way Totowa, NJ 07512 Project No.: 7783-19028 File: RockSummary.xlsx Page 1 of 1





APPENDIX E

GROUNDWATER ASSESSMENT

Matrix New World Engineering, Land Surveying and Landscape Architecture, PC 442 State Route 35, 2nd Floor Eatontown, NJ 07724 732.588.2999 F: 973.240.1818 www.mnwe.com Certified WBE



Engineering Progress

MEMORANDUM

TO:	Ashley Neale, Board Secretary	DATE:	June 21, 2023
FROM:	Richard Britton P.G., LSRP	PROJECT NO .:	19-720
SUBJECT:	Groundwater Memo	PROJECT NAME:	1 Sunset Avenue

This memo has been prepared to address comments in the Township of Verona Engineer's review letter dated June 6, 2023 and emailed comments on June 21, 2023 concerning the geotechnical report and indications of groundwater and seasonal high water level as evidenced by mottling. Matrix reviewed the findings of the geotechnical report and in particular those test pits or borings in which ground water or mottling were found. Based upon this review, it is our position that the ground water and mottling encountered are not the result of the true groundwater level but instead represent a temporary perched water condition. The following is an explanation of the above finding.

Based on my years of experience I would not expect a true water table to occur atop a rocky ridge (the First Watchung Mountain, aka Orange Mountain Basalt) with a thin overburden cover. In the specific setting of the Site (1 Sunset Avenue), the water table would be expected to occur at lower elevations in the valley formed between the First and Second Watchung Mountains (aka Preakness Basalt). Verona Lake and the Peckman River occur in this valley and the true water table in the valley discharges to and sustains these surface water bodies.

The elevation of the Site ranges from 520 to 570 feet above mean sea level (msl). The elevation of a tributary to the Peckman River that is closest to the Site occurs at approximately 440 feet above msl. This 100+ foot elevation difference is another reason to not to anticipate a true water table at the Site.

The observation of soil mottling in some test pits excavated on October 5, 2022, and October 6, 2022, is likely due to occasional and temporary saturated conditions that occur after heavy rainfall events.

Rainfall infiltrates unpaved/permeable areas of the Site, but there is a delay in the underlying bedrock accepting the rainfall due to its lower permeability which results in periodic and temporary saturated conditions. After a short period of time without rain, infiltrated rainwater has time to dissipate downward into the underlying bedrock leaving the thin overburden materials unsaturated again.

This differential recharge dynamic between overburden and bedrock was magnified by the unusually heavy rainfall received the day prior to, and during the test pit excavations, as illustrated by the rainfall data presented below.

Date	Range of Rainfall Reported in Essex County (inches)	Test Pits Excavated
October 4, 2022	1.45 to 2.38	No test pits excavated

Matrix New World Engineering, Land Surveying and Landscape Architecture, PC 442 State Route 35, 2nd Floor Eatontown, NJ 07724 732.588.2999 F: 973.240.1818 www.mnwe.com Certified WBE

MATRIXNEWORLD

Engineering Progress

October 5, 2022	0.5 to 0.8	TP-1 though TP-6 and TP-9, TP-10
October 6, 2022	0.16 to 0.53	TP-7, TP-8
Three Day Rainfall Total	2.11 to 3.71	

In my opinion, it is the unusually heavy rainfall that caused the observed saturated conditions on October 5th and 6th, 2022 in some test pits. I believe this condition to be transient and I would expect that overburden materials are unsaturated most of the time.